TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF MAY 9, 2006

TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Russell, Thompson, Colvin, and King

Absent:  Spencer, Gaskell

Others Present:  Sullivan, Briggs, and Derman

Audience +/- 40

1. Meeting was called to order at 7:33 PM

2. Consideration of Agenda.  There is discussion of item #14 and whether it should be on tonight’s agenda because the submitted site plan is incomplete.  It is recommended to proceed, as this is only a discussion.

3. Minutes of April 11, 2006.  There is an addition to item #14.  Thompson would like “a total maximum build out of what has been constructed and what has been approved for construction” be added for clarification.  Motion by Thompson and seconded to accept the minutes with the addition.  Motion carries 5-0.

4. Communications.  1.  Training Seminar by MSU Extension Agency on Planning and Zoning dealing with the Michigan Enabling Act in Traverse City May 18th and Greyling June 7th.  2.  Sign and Lighting Workshop in Charlevoix on May 11th.  3. Form Base Zoning Workshop May 19th in Traverse City.  4.  Training Seminar for Zoning Administrators May 15th in Boyne City. 

5. Concerns of the Public other than Agenda Items.  There were none.

6. Land Use Plans and Maps.  Sullivan has delivered the materials and check to the N. W. Michigan Council of Governments to begin work on the maps. They should be available by next month’s meeting.

7. Short-Term Rental Survey.  Parker reports that three quotes were received for the printing of the survey.  He asks for volunteers, which will be needed to stuff envelopes.  From the audience, Diana Hein, Kris Elbert and Ed Barnes volunteer.  All the recommended changes have been made to the survey and approximately 1000 to 1500 will be printed, depending on the final property label count.  From the audience, Brian Westin, Attorney with Michigan Association of Realtors, addresses the Commission.  He refers to suggestions previously submitted regarding the survey and wonders whether they were received or addressed.  They find some of the language contained in the Background Information section troubling and prejudicial towards rentals.  They feel a survey should be objective.  Parker appreciates the input and comments that some of the survey has been reformatted.  The Commission decides to maintain the survey as it exists. Motion by Russell to approve Northern Printing to print survey passes 5-0.

8. Barr’s Forrest Estates.  Parker updates Commission on the Township Board’s action.  They approved all the issues the PC brought up.  The Fire Chief did insist that the tank be relocated to the original location, which was approved by the Barrs.  It will be written into the Master Deed and Deed to the property.  The township did agree to fund the project, as proposed by the two groups of attorneys.  It was suggested by an audience member at the board meeting that if the township is going to spend the money to do this, maybe there’s a better place to locate it.  Parker states a survey has been done to see if there is a location, which would serve more places, and it is believed that there is.  There is an agreement to locate on the Barr property, but the board may, on their own initiative, relocate it.  The final determination will be by the board with the fire chief’s approval.  Sullivan suggests it may be worthwhile adding language to the future Land Use Plan that requires developments over a certain magnitude have adequate supply of water within so many minutes distance drive.  It could be added as a condition for Site Plan Approval.  Some type of “timing” could also be added.

9. Zoning Ordinance pre-application process.  Parker reiterates he thinks they ought to do away with it.  He has a handout for the commission that he asks they review and return with comments.  From the audience, Becky Norris suggests that if we continue to have a pre-application conference, then it should be open to the public to guard against the possibility of the appearance of behind closed door bargaining.  Sullivan is asked to review the Zoning Ordinance, where reference is made to the pre application meeting, and list the amendments that would be necessary to change.

10. Zoning of Peterson property.  There is a motion by Parker and seconded by Russell to move to closed session at 8:17 PM to review privileged information and written opinion from the attorney.  Motion passes 5-0 roll call vote.  There is a motion by Russell and seconded by King to resume the meeting at 9:15 PM.  Motion carries 5-0 roll call votes.

11. Update on Plans for A-Ga-Ming.  Since Craig Witt is not in attendance tonight, the Commission moves on to the next item.

12. Septic Storage.  This item is deferred to a later meeting.  

13. Public Hearing and Site Plan Review for Celere Communications Tower.  Public Hearing is opened.  David Larsen gives overview of the project proposing a 95-100’ tower on Guntzviller property near Barnes Road.  There is discussion of the project.  It is stated that Verizon has no intention of any other towers in Torch Lake Township.  Briggs mentions a phone call received from the Smedleys and some concerns they have of this tower.  Public Hearing is closed.  Motion by Parker and seconded by Thompson to approve this Special Use Permit.  Motion carries 5-0 roll call vote.  There is discussion of the Site Plan with a motion by Thompson and seconded by King to approve the plan, with two notations.  The color must be a natural gray and there will be no lights on the poll.  Motion carries 5-0 roll call vote.    

14. Water’s Edge Motel.  Tim Forell gives a recap of this project from its beginning to its current suggested use, which is a 7 unit motel under commercial zoning use, with what they believe is the Planning Commission’s interpretation of the ordinance in regard to boat slips.  Doug Mansfield speaks to the Commission and states they feel their Site Plan conforms to the Zoning and is administrative-complete, except for the building elevations.  Ed Roy addresses the commission and promises and asks for respect and courtesy from the public while discussing this issue.  

From the audience, Karen Ferguson speaks as legal representative of some of the residents in the area and sites some of their concerns.  She would like the PC to consider re-zoning this Commercial spot-zoned property to Residential.  She believes the site plan application is lacking many pertinent details.  She believes this plan should be denied, as it is inconsistent with the surrounding area.  During her discussion, she cites professional reports and legal actions to support her case.  

Others from the audience with questions included Ed Knoeckle regarding propane tanks, parking spaces, boat trailer parking, and an office building and Fred Rakunas, who questioned the wells.  Georgina Barnes asks how many people will be funneled down to Torch Lake through this property?  Ed Plomer suggests they consider changing the name, as there is also a road called Water’s Edge.

Discussion continues.  It is decided that a completed Site Plan application is needed.  Once submitted there are 30 days from then.  Items that need to be included:

1. Elevations

2. Floor Plans

3. Location of Propane Tanks

4. Easements shown

5. Office building?

6. Wells 

Briggs suggests they review charter 18 of the Ordinance to be sure everything is there.   He also asks Mr. Derman if there is any impediment if they combine lots? If combined, then they need to look at lot width.  Derman’s comment is that you can’t combine lots with different owners.   

15. Concerns of the Commission.  There are none.  With no further business, there is a motion by Russell and seconded to adjourn at 11:00 PM.  Motion carries 5-0.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary  

